Bulkley Valley Community Resources Board

Box 577

Smithers, B.C., V0J 2N0

June 7, 2006

Gerald German

Executive Director

Titles Division, 

Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources

6th Fl., 1810 Blanshard St.
Victoria, BC, V8W 9N3

Re:  File 58600-20/03 - Telkwa Coalfield Gas Project
Dear Mr. German

The Bulkley Valley Community Resources Board (BVCRB) is pleased to have been involved in the Community Engagement process surrounding the potential development of Coalbed Gas on the Telkwa Coalfield. We appreciate the opportunity to learn more about, and to have input, into this project. The BVCRB understands that the Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources is proceeding with the tenure referral process for the proposed Coal Bed Methane project at the Telkwa Coalfields. 

We feel that the public of the Bulkley Valley have not been adequately educated and informed about this project, and that the commitment made to the community to carry out extensive prior public education and consultation under its new format for improving public consultation for oil and gas development projects has not been fulfilled. Such consultation not only informs the public on the project, but also provides adequate timeframes to allow informed feedback to the government and proponent on issues of public concern that may be relevant to the tenure application. 

In our view, one open house in each of the affected communities, such as those held last month, is inadequate.  Furthermore, as many in the community have pointed out, including members of the CRB, open houses do not allow for a full and open discussion of a project on a “level playing field” where all present can participate and learn from others.  The Board therefore supports the request of many community members for an impartial, mediated public forum to be held, with a panel of knowledgeable people from government, industry and the public that will allow this kind of public discussion to occur.  In this way, not only is everyone better informed, but needless divisions within the community due to lack of knowledge and understanding may be avoided. 

Given this situation, the BVCRB requests that the tenure referral period be extended to allow more time for the public to provide informed comment on this project after the public forum. The summer is a poor time to conduct public consultation on projects such as these due to the absence of many residents for work and holiday reasons. A closing date in the fall would be more appropriate. We realize that the public does not receive a legislated referral, but we feel that the time periods for input through the community engagement process must be synchronized with those of the legislated referral process.

We feel that these actions would show that your agency is listening to the community, and that the community would feel more engaged with the process. 

We look forward to your early reply to this letter.

Sincerely

Adrian de Groot,

Chair,

Bulkley Valley Community Resources Board

cc:

Dennis MacKay, MLA Bulkley-Stikine

Ellen Frisch, Executive Director, Marketing and Community Relations Branch, Ministry of Energy, Mines and Petroleum Resources

Jim Davidson, Mayor, Town of Smithers

Sharon Hartwell, Mayor, Village of Telkwa

Wet’suwet’en First Nation 

Jeremy Penninga, Director, Bulkley-Nechako Regional District

Eamon O’Donoghue, Planning Manager, Integrated Land Management Bureau

Burns Cheadle, President, Outrider Energy Ltd.

